Mid-Columbia Economic Development District

EXECUTIVE COMMITTEE MEETING

WEDNESDAY, APRIL 6, 2016
4:00 p.m.
MCEDD Office and Teleconference

ATTENDANCE:
In Person:  Ken Bailey, Bob Hamlin and Eric Proffitt
Teleconference: Jan Brending
Staff:  Sherry Wickert, Sherry Bohn, and Amanda Hoey 
CALL TO ORDER:  

Jan Brending called the meeting to order at 4:05 p.m.  Introductions took place.  A quorum was not present.
FINANCE REPORT:
Sherry Wickert presented the February 2016 financial reports.   She noted that the cash balances continue the trend of less cash and higher Loans Receivables balances for this fiscal year.  Sherry reported that the notable exception is the OIB loan fund program that has more cash available for lending and a lower Loans Receivable balance for 2016.  She also noted that MCEDD’s operational cash remains high partly due to matching funds for the Agora project that have not yet been expended.

Sherry reported that February’s Operations Budget vs. Actual report reflects differences in both Revenue and Expenses.  She reported that the Revenue for Federal, State and Contract Reimbursement continue to be under budget due to the timing for billings.  Loan Fund program revenue continues to be below budget, as well as the expenses.  Sherry noted because of the reduction in actual expenses, most loan fund programs will cover expenses with revenue.  She also noted that expense categories that were under budget due to the timing of expenses included Travel, Supplies, and Professional Services for contractual expenses.  Sherry reported that Expenses for Other Materials & Supplies included an expense which should have been included in contractual. It will be corrected and reflected in the next report.
AUDIT RECOMMENDATION:
Amanda Hoey reported that MCEDD received three responses to the Request for Proposal for Auditing Services submitted by the deadline. She noted the firms responding included:
· Kern and Thompson, LLC
· Lewis, Poe, Moeller, Gunderson & Roberts, LLC
· Onstott, Broehl & Cyphers, PC
Amanda presented a brief summary of each of the firms along with the staff analysis highlighting their qualifications, similar previous experience, rates, responsiveness and price quote.  
Discussion:  Jan Brending stated that she liked the idea of rotating auditors.  She stated that she liked the firm of Lewis, Poe, Moeller, Gunderson and Roberts, LLC due to their experience.  Jan stated that they would be her recommendation.  Ken Bailey agreed.  Ken stated that while he was comfortable with the performance of Onstott, Broehl & Cyphers he felt that as a public agency MCEDD should get a fresh look.  Ken also agreed with Jan on the level of experience of Lewis, Poe, Moeller, Gunderson and Roberts, LLC.   Bob Hamlin concurred.  Eric Proffitt stated that he liked the fresh eyes idea but the substantially lower price of Lewis, Poe, Moeller, Gunderson and Roberts, LLC concerned him.  He wanted to make sure everything necessary has been taken into account.  Amanda discussed the staff review and follow-up to references to ensure incorporation of the necessary elements. She also discussed contract termination clauses. The consensus of the Executive Committee members attending was to forward Lewis, Poe, Moeller, Gunderson and Roberts, LLC to the full Board with a recommendation for selection of the firm as MCEDD auditor.  
MARSHALL MEMORIAL FELLOWSHIP: 

Amanda presented an overview of the Marshall Memorial Fellowship, under the German Marshall Fund.  She explained that it is an international leadership development program designed to prepare leaders from both sides of the Atlantic for transatlantic relations. Amanda noted that the program includes six months of distance learning and 24 days of first-hand experience through a transatlantic exchange. As Amanda announced at the March MCEDD board meeting, she has been selected with the 2016-17 Fellowship cohort and is one of only two selected from the Northwest, and the only from Oregon.
Amanda noted that there will be six months of preparation that she will be able to complete concurrent with my existing responsibilities. She also noted that there will be nearly a month of travel exchange that will require her to be out of the office with very little connection, in order to allow for full immersion in the program.
Discussion:  Jan Brending asked who would be responsible to pay the travel costs associated with the fellowship.  Amanda Hoey explained that the Marshall Memorial Fellowship covers all travel costs, excluding some incidentals.  Jan Brending noted that when Amanda announced her selection at the March MCEDD Board meeting it appeared that the MCEDD board was thrilled for Amanda and also found it an honor for MCEDD.  Jan recommended that Amanda not be required to take leave without pay in order to fulfill the travel obligations of the program. Ken Bailey agreed and stated that MCEDD will receive more than enough benefit from Amanda’s participation.  Eric Proffitt and Bob Hamlin agreed.  Ken Bailey asked when the travel would take place.  Amanda stated that it would be October/November of 2016 or May of 2017.  Amanda expressed her thanks for the committee’s support.

INNOVATION IN AMERICAN GOVERNMENT AWARD

Amanda reported that MCEDD recently received notification from the National Association of Development Organizations of an opportunity to apply for the Innovations in American Government Award. She explained that the award is offered through Harvard Kennedy School’s Ash Center for Democratic Governance and Innovation and recognizes programs demonstrating creative and effective government. The winners receive a $100,000 grant to support replication and dissemination activities in 2017.  Top finalists also receive monetary grants, but the amount of the award is unspecified.  
Amanda reported that MCEDD staff proposes submitting an application for the Agora Investment Platform. It is an innovative program and one we seek to further replicate.  She reported that the program appears to fulfill minimum eligibility requirements and aligns with several desired award criteria. While the initial application is brief, the award cycle is a significant process.  Amanda noted that the applications are due April 15, 2016.
Discussion: The committee consensus was for staff to move forward with submitting the application.

EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR REPORT:
Amanda Hoey reviewed highlights from the Director’s report, including the following:
· Closed a loan with The Little Huckleberry Food Truck and scheduled to close loans with the Balch Hotel and Beachwood Eatery, LLC dba the 9th Street Sugar Bowl next week.

· The Loan Administration Board approved loan modifications for Abide Craft Distillery, LLC dba Camp 1805, Oregon Growers and Shippers, LLC, Oregon Brineworks, LLC, Shindiggs Event Company, LLC dba Boda’s Kitchen.
· Proceeded with legal action for TGE, LLC.

· Amanda reported that the Oregon and Washington Investment Boards continue efforts to identify a pathway for the authorized and not-yet appropriated funding which totals approximately $1.9M  She noted that in March, staff participated in a call with the director of the USFS State/Private forestry regarding the Rural Development, Forestry and Communities account.  That discussion centered on clearly defining the requirements of the account and that Forest Service staff committed to exploring eligibility questions for a batch of example projects.
· Amanda reported that MCEDD has seen increased activity with the Cascade Locks-Hood River Enterprise Zone. She noted that MCEDD contracted with Hood River County to provide management of certain aspects of the zone. Amanda reported that in addition to the regular annual filing notifications, one application was received from Hood River Distillers and a preauthorization conference has been conducted. A second application is anticipated from a manufacturer in Odell. Amanda also noted that staff is working with a manufacturer moving into a Port of Cascade Locks facility.

· Amanda reported that the Parkdale Sanitation District project, which had a number 1 ranking in the 2015 CEDS received confirmation of USDA funding. The project leveraged the CEDS standing to obtain USDA national set-aside funds from the Strategy Community and Economic Development program.
· Broadband activities continue as a core focus for MCEDD.  Amanda noted that the next regional Broadband Consortium meeting is scheduled for April 14th. She also noted that Carrie Pipinich has been working with Qlife on the recently released eRate option, a federal program designed to connect schools and libraries with modern telecommunications and internet access services.

· Amanda reported that Michele Spatz, MCEDD Mobility Manager, continues to advance regional transportation interests with a focus on enhancing regional mobility. She reported that Michele participates as a member of the John Day Area Commission on Transportation (ACT) and attends the Region 1 ACT. Funding through the STIP Enhance, Fix It and Connect Oregon have been the primary topic areas and Amanda provided updates on the status of our region’s projects. She also attends the Skamania and Klickitat Transportation Policy Committee meetings.
· Jacque Schei, MCEDD Project Manager, is providing support to the City of Antelope’s CDBG award for a water system. The City is moving through their policies to meet first draw requirements.
· Amanda reported that Jacque is also providing support to Wasco County and the Mid-Columbia Center for Living for their CDBG award for a new mental health facility. They have almost completed all first draw requirements and are working with a separate contractor on the environmental review.
· MCEDD staff is wrapping up the final elements with the Klickitat School District for their CDBG-funded Community Center. All funds should be expended by the end of March. They are going through a federal audit currently, so MCEDD staff has been providing necessary documents from our grant administration and labor standards work.
· Amanda noted that MCEDD has two contracts to support the Dallesport Water District: 
· Grant administration and labor standards for a CDBG-funded water project. We supported the District in working through easement issues as they seek to move forward towards construction. 
· Grant administration for a wastewater planning project. The District recently re-issued an RFP for engineering services.
· The City of Cascade Locks has an agreement with MCEDD to support their CDBG-funded water system assessment project. The City is considering engaging MCEDD for further support on the implementation, which involves USDA funds.
· Amanda reported that staff met with representatives from the City of The Dalles and Columbia Gorge Regional Airport regarding their EDA-funded flex space. She noted that MCEDD submitted a draft IGA to support grant administration and labor standards.
· The STEM Career Day is scheduled for April 29 and is full with more than 800 students participating and 18 businesses.
· Amanda reported that three Gorge-based FIRST Tech Challenge robotics teams traveled to the West Super-Regional competition in Oakland, CA on March 24-26. The GTA assisted with sponsorship of the teams: the Bazinga Bots and Sa-BOT-age from The Dalles High School and Occam's Razor from Hood River Valley High School. Amanda noted that Occam's Razor advanced to the final level of competition, the World competition. She stated that Trout Lake School may also have an opportunity to advance to the World competition.
· Amanda reported that the Gorge Wind Challenge is scheduled for April 30. There is a contract in place between MCEDD and the GTA to put on the event and it is funded by Google.
· MCEDD is supporting the Gorge Night Sky project, which received a Google Community Data Center grant through the Tides Foundation. Amanda reported that the Gorge Night Sky Symposium was moved to August and MCEDD staff is working with the Columbia Gorge Discovery Center on a date. The committee is trying to secure Paul Bogard, author of the End of Night, as a keynote speaker and will release an RFP for presenters in April. Dana Peck and Jonathan Lewis are the key committee members moving this effort forward. Additional sponsorship requests for the symposium are circulating for the Galaxy ($5,000 and above), Supernova ($1,000), Constellation ($500) and Starlight (in kind) levels. Amanda noted that the committee is also meeting with local PUD’s regarding energy efficiency and opportunities to participate, as well as to set up Point of Sale rebates at retailers for energy efficient compliant fixtures.
· Amanda reported that the MCEDD region has been named to participate in a project focused on supporting rural Oregon’s food and beverage industry. The project offers companies free services to reduce risk and expand opportunities for revenue through exports. She noted that companies planning to export can apply for help a) getting ready for export, b) creating an export action plan and c) getting access to financial and other export resources.
· A welcome orientation was conducted with new MCEDD board member Sue Knapp in March.
ADJOURN:  Meeting adjourned at 4:40p.m.
Respectfully submitted,
Sherry Bohn, Office Administrator 
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